

Security Sector Reform Assessment, Monitoring & Evaluation and Gender

Nicola Popovic



Security Sector Reform Assessment, Monitoring & Evaluation and Gender

Nicola Popovic



Geneva Centre for the
Democratic Control of
Armed Forces (DCAF)

About the Author

Nicola Popovic is the Associate Expert on Gender, Peace and Security at UN-INSTRAW who coordinates policy, research and capacity building activities on topics such as gender and security sector reform, the implementation of UN SCR 1325 and gender training for security personnel. Prior to joining UN-INSTRAW, Nicola worked with survivors of gender-based violence in Bosnia Herzegovina. Nicola holds a Masters (LLM) in International Peace Support Operations from the Irish Centre for Human Rights and a post-graduate diploma in Human Development (UNDP).

Editors

Megan Bastick and Kristin Valasek, DCAF

Acknowledgements

We would like to thank the following people for their valuable comments on drafts of this tool: All the participants of the virtual discussion on *Gendering SSR Assessments, Monitoring and Evaluation*, Hilary Anderson, Carine Audran, Megan Bastick, Stefan Dercon, Luc Van Goor, Juliet Hunt, Toiko Kleppe, Minna Lyytikäinen, Andrew McLean, Anna Ornert, Deborah Rubin, Jennifer Sahalub and Kristin Valasek. In addition, we would like to thank Benjamin Buckland, Anthony Drummond and Mugiho Takeshita for their editing assistance, and Anja Ebnöther for her guidance of the project.

The Gender and SSR Toolkit

This Tool on Security Sector Reform Assessment, Monitoring and Evaluation and Gender is part of a *Gender and SSR Toolkit*. Designed to provide a practical introduction to gender issues for security sector reform practitioners and policy-makers, the Toolkit includes the following 12 Tools and corresponding Practice Notes:

1. Security Sector Reform and Gender
2. Police Reform and Gender
3. Defence Reform and Gender
4. Justice Reform and Gender
5. Penal Reform and Gender
6. Border Management and Gender
7. Parliamentary Oversight of the Security Sector and Gender
8. National Security Policy-Making and Gender
9. Civil Society Oversight of the Security Sector and Gender
10. Private Military and Security Companies and Gender
11. SSR Assessment, Monitoring and Evaluation and Gender
12. Gender Training for Security Sector Personnel
Annex on International and Regional Laws and Instruments

DCAF, OSCE/ODIHR and UN-INSTRAW gratefully acknowledge the support of the Norwegian Ministry of Foreign Affairs for the production of the Toolkit.

DCAF

The Geneva Centre for the Democratic Control of Armed Forces (DCAF) promotes good governance and reform of the security sector. The Centre conducts research on good practices, encourages the development of appropriate norms at the national and international levels, makes policy recommendations and provides in-country advice and assistance programmes. DCAF's partners include governments, parliaments, civil society, international organisations and security sector actors such as police, judiciary, intelligence agencies, border security services and the military.

OSCE/ODIHR

The Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights (ODIHR) is the main institution for the OSCE's human dimension of security: a broad concept that includes the protection of human rights; the development of democratic societies, with emphasis on elections, institution-building, and governance; strengthening the rule of law; and promoting genuine respect and mutual understanding among individuals, as well as nations. The ODIHR contributed to the development of the Toolkit.

UN-INSTRAW

The United Nations International Research and Training Institute for the Advancement of Women (UN-INSTRAW) is the only UN entity mandated to develop research programmes that contribute to the empowerment of women and the achievement of gender equality worldwide. Through alliance-building with UN Member States, international organisations, academia, civil society, and other actors, UN-INSTRAW:

- Undertakes action-oriented research from a gender perspective that has a concrete impact on policies, programmes and projects;
- Creates synergies for knowledge management and information exchange;
- Strengthens the capacities of key stakeholders to integrate gender perspectives in policies, programmes and projects.

Cover picture © Keystone, Bilderberg, Georg Knoll, 2004.

© DCAF, OSCE/ODIHR, UN-INSTRAW, 2008.

All rights reserved.

ISBN 978-92-9222-074-7

Cite as: Nicola Popovic. "Security Sector Reform Assessment, Monitoring and Evaluation and Gender." *Gender and Security Sector Reform Toolkit*. Eds. Megan Bastick and Kristin Valasek. Geneva: DCAF, OSCE/ODIHR, UN-INSTRAW, 2008.

Printed by SRO-Kundig.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Acronyms	iii
1. Introduction	1
2. What is SSR assessment, monitoring and evaluation?	1
3. Why is gender important to SSR assessment, monitoring and evaluation?	3
3.1 Strengthen the delivery of security and justice	3
3.2 Inclusive and participatory SSR	4
3.3 Build non-discriminatory, human rights promoting and representative security institutions	4
4. How can gender be integrated into SSR assessments, monitoring and evaluation?	4
4.1 How can gender be integrated into SSR assessment?	5
<i>Who assesses?</i>	5
<i>What is assessed?</i>	5
<i>How to assess?</i>	6
<i>How can gender be integrated into existing SSR assessment frameworks?</i>	7
4.2 How can gender be integrated into SSR monitoring and evaluation?	9
<i>Who monitors/evaluates?</i>	9
<i>What is monitored/evaluated?</i>	11
<i>How to monitor/evaluate?</i>	11
4.3 How can gender audits of security sector institutions be conducted?	13
<i>Who can conduct gender audits?</i>	13
<i>What is audited?</i>	14
<i>How to audit?</i>	15
4.4 How can gender mainstreaming initiatives in security sector institutions be monitored and evaluated?	17
<i>Who monitors and evaluates?</i>	17
<i>What is monitored and evaluated?</i>	17
<i>How to monitor and evaluate?</i>	17
5. Key recommendations	19
6. Additional resources	20
Annex A: Examples of indicators: justice reform and gender	21

ACRONYMS

ACPP	Africa Conflict Prevention Pool
CEDAW	Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women
CRC	Convention on the Rights of the Child
CIDA	Canadian International Development Agency
CSO	Civil Society Organisation
DDA	United Nations Department for Disarmament Affairs
DFID	UK Department for International Development
GBV	Gender-Based Violence
ILO	International Labour Organisation
LGBT	Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender
M&E	Monitoring and Evaluation
MOD	Ministry of Defence
NGO	Non-Governmental Organisation
OECD-DAC	Development Assistance Committee of the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development
RBM	Results-Based Management
SJSR	Security and Justice Sector Reform
SSAJ	Safety, Security and Access to Justice
SSR	Security Sector Reform
UN	United Nations
UNDP	United Nations Development Programme
UN SCR 1325	United Nations Security Council Resolution 1325 on women, peace and security

Security Sector Reform Assessment, Monitoring and Evaluation and Gender

1 Introduction

Reform processes imply change. In order to ensure that this change has the intended results, outcome and impact, different methods of measurement have been developed by practitioners, policymakers and academia. The necessity of integrating comprehensive assessment, monitoring and evaluation in security sector reform (SSR) is stated throughout existing literature.¹ The inclusion of a gender perspective in these processes is important in order to create a security sector that is responsive to the security and justice needs of men, women, boys and girls.

This tool will explore two dimensions of gender-responsive assessments, monitoring and evaluation (M&E). First, the tool looks at existing SSR assessment frameworks, monitoring and evaluation strategies, and how to include a gender perspective in the different tools and approaches. Second, the tool discusses gender mainstreaming initiatives in security sector institutions, including how to conduct a gender audit and M&E of gender mainstreaming. Inclusive and participatory processes of data gathering; inter-departmental cooperation and coordination; the collection and use of data disaggregated by sex, age and ethnicity; gender-responsive results-based management; gender-sensitive indicators; and focus group interviews are tools and methods presented and discussed in this publication.

This tool includes:

- An introduction to assessment, monitoring and evaluation
- The rationale behind the inclusion of gender issues and ways in which this can strengthen and enhance assessment, M&E
- Entry points for incorporating gender into SSR assessment, M&E
- How to conduct gender audits of security sector institutions, as well as monitor and evaluate the impact of gender mainstreaming initiatives
- Key recommendations
- Additional resources

The target audience for this tool includes personnel responsible for SSR in security sector institutions, national government and parliament, international/ regional organisations and donors, and civil society organisations. It is also designed for the staff of these organisations that are responsible for gender mainstreaming in the security sector. In addition to a desk review of existing resources, this tool draws on the input of experts working within the area of gender and SSR, collected during a global virtual discussion with 160 participants.²

2 What is SSR assessment, monitoring and evaluation?

In the relatively new field of SSR, a variety of different frameworks and methodologies to assess needs and measure impacts are currently being employed. They vary depending upon the actors – such as individual security sector institutions, donors, parliamentarians or civil society organisations (CSOs) – and the specific security institution(s) under scrutiny. The security sector is not homogenous. It consists of diverse and complex institutions, which serve different security and justice functions and have various processes to ensure internal accountability.

For more information
see Tool on SSR
and Gender

Though there are a variety of different understandings of assessment, monitoring and evaluation, for the purpose of this tool the following definitions will be used:

Assessment is a systematic data-collection process that aims to reflect a given situation. This process analyses the context – including different factors, actors, risks and needs – in order to determine programme objectives and create a baseline for future monitoring and evaluation.

SSR assessments, drawing from the OECD-DAC, can be described as a 'Process of consultation,

information gathering and analysis...[and a] methodology that involves gauging the local context and identifying priorities for support to security and justice development'.³ In this tool, assessment will exclusively refer to the analysis conducted prior to the implementation of SSR processes.

Institutions such as the OECD-DAC, the World Bank, the Clingendael Institute and others have developed methodologies and guidelines for SSR assessments, identifying it as an essential activity in the development and implementation of the SSR process.⁴ The aim of an SSR assessment is to gain knowledge about the local, regional and international stakeholders, specific security and justice providers, as well as the specific security and justice needs of the population. The data collected from assessments can feed into legislation, planning processes, budgets, reports, and existing policies and services. Thorough and participatory assessment can enable sustainable and effective SSR processes by providing accurate information on the types of reform that are needed.

Gender audits are an analysis of the gender responsiveness of a specific institution or context. In the context of security sector institutions, an audit is an 'independent, objective assurance activity designed to add value and improve an organization's operations. It helps an organization accomplish its objectives by bringing a systematic, disciplined approach to assess and improve the effectiveness of risk management, control and governance processes.'⁵ A gender audit can be applied to security sector institutions in order to guide a gender mainstreaming process through determining needs and providing baseline data. Gender audits analyse the integration of gender issues at the levels of policy, structure, budgets and personnel, including people's perceptions and understanding of gender in their own institutions as well as equal participation in decision-making processes. Gender audits can be done independently or as part of a gender-responsive SSR assessment.

Monitoring is a 'continuing function that aims primarily to provide managers and main stakeholders with regular feedback and early indications of progress or lack thereof in the achievement of intended results. Monitoring tracks the actual performance or situation against what was planned or expected according to pre-determined standards. Monitoring generally involves collecting and analyzing data on implementation processes, strategies and results, and recommending corrective measures.'⁶

Monitoring is a form of managing SSR processes to evaluate whether the initiatives taken are having the desired impact – i.e. whether programme objectives are being met. Different strategies and tools can be used in order to monitor SSR. Data collected during this process can be measured against initial baseline data collected during assessments to measure change.

An indicator is 'a measure that helps answer the question of how much, or whether, progress is being made toward a certain objective.'⁷ In general,

indicators translate change, achievements and impact into measurable and comparable qualitative or quantitative figures. Indicators can be determined in the initial phases of SSR and then used as a tool for monitoring and evaluation in order to determine whether the SSR objectives are being met.

Evaluation is the 'systematic and objective assessment of an ongoing or completed project, programme or policy, its design, implementation and results. The aim is to determine the relevance and fulfilment of objectives, development efficiency, effectiveness, impact and sustainability. An evaluation should provide information that is credible and useful, enabling the incorporation of lessons learned into the decision-making process of both recipients and donors. Evaluation also refers to the process of determining the worth or significance of an activity, policy or programme.'⁸

For the purpose of this tool, evaluations will be defined as taking place at the end of a programme, project, or activity. Comparing performance with pre-determined goals and standards, an examination of the actual versus expected results make it possible to identify successes as well as shortcomings. Therefore, SSR evaluations can determine good and bad practices that should inform follow-up activities as well as future programmes/projects in the same area.

Assessment, monitoring and evaluation aim to make SSR a transparent, effective and efficient process that helps build the confidence and accountability of security stakeholders and institutions.

Actors involved in SSR assessment, monitoring and evaluation include:

- Parliamentarians
- International and regional monitoring mechanisms
- Donors
- Security sector institutions
- Independent bodies including ombudspersons/commissions
- Civil society organisations

See Tools on Parliamentary Oversight of the Security Sector and Gender, Civil Society Oversight of the Security Sector and Gender

Comprehensive data collection and knowledge about the context and capacities form the basis for systematic implementation of future programmes, projects and reform. Nonetheless, SSR is often conducted in contexts where data collection is challenging or non-existent, such as in post-conflict or transitional societies.

General challenges regarding assessment, monitoring and evaluation:

- Lack of existing data, especially in post-conflict contexts.
- Lack of infrastructure in order to collect data.

- Lack of political will to provide adequate financial and human resources.
- Lack of sufficient time to collect reliable, valid and representative data.
- Lack of financial resources.
- Lack of expertise and human resources.
- Confidentiality of data – especially in security institutions such as the military and intelligence services.

3 Why is gender important to SSR assessment, monitoring and evaluation?

Gender refers to the particular roles and relationships, personality traits, attitudes, behaviours and values that society ascribes to men and women. 'Gender' therefore refers to *learned* differences between men and women, while 'sex' refers to the *biological* differences between males and females. Gender roles vary widely within and across cultures, and can change over time. Gender refers not simply to women or men but to the relationship between them.

Gender mainstreaming is the process of assessing the implications for women and men of any planned action, including legislation, policies or programmes, in all areas and at all levels.⁹

See Tool on SSR and Gender

The integration of gender issues into SSR assessment, M&E processes, in addition to being mandated by international and regional laws and instruments, can strengthen the delivery of security and justice services, support participatory SSR processes and build non-discriminatory, human rights promoting, and representative security sector institutions. Regrettably, current frameworks and methodologies on SSR assessment, M&E often do not comprehensively include gender issues.

Compliance with obligations under international laws and instruments

Integrating gender into SSR assessment, M&E is necessary to comply with international and regional laws, instruments and norms concerning security and gender. Key instruments include:

- *The Beijing Declaration and Platform for Action* (1995)
- *The Windhoek Declaration and The Namibia Plan of Action On 'Mainstreaming a Gender Perspective In Multidimensional Peace Support Operations'* (2000)
- *United Nations Security Council Resolution 1325 on Women, Peace and Security* (2000)

For more information, please see the Toolkit's Annex on International and Regional Laws and Instruments.

3.1 Strengthen the delivery of security and justice

Security sector institutions have the mandate of providing security and justice for men women, boys and girls. In order to fulfil this mandate, reform processes need to be tailored to take into account the different security and justice needs of all members of the population (see Box 1). SSR assessments and M&E processes that are gender-responsive will provide more accurate information that enables reform processes to be designed and implemented to meet the needs of men, women, girls and boys.

Security needs, perceptions, roles and participation in decision-making differ according to socio-cultural gender roles.¹⁰ Women, men, girls and boys face different threats to their security and obstacles to accessing justice. From the threat of human trafficking, gang violence, and anti-gay violence to sexual harassment at the workplace, gender-based violence (GBV) is a major global threat to human security. These forms of insecurity need to be taken into account when reforming the security sector and its institutions. Gender-responsive assessments can provide the information necessary to effectively determine which reforms to prioritise in order to prevent and respond to GBV. In turn, gender-responsive M&E can determine the specific impact of the reforms on men, women, girls and boys – and determine whether gender equality objectives are being met.

Box 1 World Bank reasons for including a gender assessment in a Peruvian justice project

*'While preparing the Justice Services Improvement Project, it became clear to the Bank team that many of the weaknesses of the justice system hurt women much more than men. Because Peruvian women are far less educated than men, they are less informed about the law and their legal rights. Their economic dependence on their male partners also discourages them from resorting to the courts, even in cases of domestic violence. Given women's family responsibilities, the family court system – with its rules on child custody, marriage dissolution, and alimony – is especially important for them. Yet that system is especially dysfunctional, with long trials and uninformed judicial decisions. Given these preliminary findings, the Bank team decided to conduct a gender assessment as part of the project's preparation, with a focus on identifying access issues and obstacles.'*¹¹

3.2 Inclusive and participatory SSR

According to the OECD-DAC, security sector institutions and SSR processes should be 'people-centred, locally-owned, and based on democratic norms and internationally accepted human rights principles and on the rule of law'.¹² Most societies have unequal power relations between men and women, which result in unequal representation, participation and exclusion. Measures to increase the participation of marginalised groups such as women; ethnic minorities and indigenous people; poor people; lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender (LGBT) people; refugees and internally displaced people, etc., can increase the accuracy of the data collected in assessment, M&E processes. Increased participation can also build civilian trust and local ownership in the SSR process and specific security sector institutions. Building SSR on an inclusive basis also improves the sustainability and effectiveness of the reform process.

'One of the key issues for monitoring – in particular from a gender perspective – would be to involve partners in reviews, assessments and interim evaluations of SSR. Such involvement not only enhances local involvement (ownership) and capacity, but also helps in providing more direct feedback and input in the SSR process. It is in this regard essential to see SSR as a process.'

Luc van der Goor, Head Conflict Research Unit,
Clingendael Institute¹³

Women's organisations and gender experts can also have valuable expertise to contribute to SSR assessment, M&E processes.

3.3 Build non-discriminatory, human rights promoting and representative security institutions

Security sector reform aims to transform security sector institutions into more accountable, transparent, democratic and effective entities. From a gender perspective, this also means that SSR should support measures that reduce discrimination and human rights violations by security sector institutions and increase the participation of women and other under-represented groups.

Regrettably, security sector institutions in many countries harbour discriminatory policies and practices against women, ethnic or religious minority men, LGBT people and others. Security sector personnel can also be perpetrators of human rights violations, including sexual harassment and other forms of GBV. For instance, in 2006, an independent study commissioned by the UK Ministry of Defence revealed that more than two thirds of military servicewomen had a direct experience of sexual

harassment.¹⁴ The United Nations (UN) Security Council has also recognised the various allegations of GBV against UN peacekeepers deployed on mission. 'Reports of sexual exploitation and abuse by UN personnel of vulnerable people – often the very people that these UN workers were supposed to protect – have been surfacing for years.'¹⁵ Despite increasing efforts to monitor these allegations,¹⁶ scandals of sexual exploitation and abuse committed by peacekeeping personnel continue to be reported from different missions and countries. Integrating questions about discrimination and human rights violations in SSR assessments, M&E can uncover these negative practices and highlight necessary reforms. In some cases, specific assessments of sexual harassment or domestic violence may also be a useful initiative.

Currently, security sector institutions have a vast over-representation of men. Even in countries with generally high gender parity in the workforce, women remain under-represented: in Norway women represent just 6.4% of the police and 21.07% of the armed forces.¹⁷ This over-representation of men also exists within UN peacekeeping operations, where women comprise less than 2% of the military personnel and less than 5% of police.¹⁸ Increasing the participation of women and other under-represented groups can strengthen public trust and the legitimacy of security sector institutions. For instance, it has been shown that a homogeneous police organisation working in a diverse society is one of the factors that can lead to internal tensions and conflicts as the police are not seen as legitimate by the community at large, which can foster resentment and distrust.¹⁹

Gender-responsive security sector assessments can include the collection of data on the number of men and women in security sector institutions and the respective rank/position they occupy. In addition, questions regarding the obstacles to increased recruitment, retention and advancement of women can be asked. This provides key baseline data from which these important issues can be monitored and evaluated. In addition, gender audits of security sector institutions can address a full range of internal gender issues and help an institution to identify gaps, good and bad practices and room for improvement.

4 How can gender be integrated into SSR assessments, monitoring and evaluation?

The following section includes practical information and examples on four different topics:

1. How can gender be integrated into SSR assessment?
2. How can gender be integrated into SSR M&E?

Box 2 Challenges to including gender issues in assessments, M&E

- Current invisibility of certain groups such as women, boys and girls in SSR policy and programming.
- Lack of gender awareness and capacity of SSR assessment and M&E teams.
- Difficulty of collecting data on sensitive issues such as GBV.
- Widespread under-reporting of GBV – often due to social taboos and stigma.
- Financial resources not allocated to conduct gender audits, or M&E gender mainstreaming initiatives.

3. How can gender audits of security sector institutions be conducted?
4. How can gender mainstreaming initiatives in security sector institutions be monitored and evaluated?

Specific mechanisms and processes to assess, monitor and evaluate SSR are very context and actor-specific. There is no standard process, nor a great number of lessons learned as many of the initiatives are quite recent. In addition, certain gender issues are also highly context and culture specific. Therefore, it is important that the following suggestions are adapted to the local context.

When taking the initiative to integrate gender issues, it is important to keep in mind the potential challenges that might crop up (see Box 2). These challenges emphasise the need to take gender issues into consideration from the very beginning of programme design in order to ensure the allocation of adequate time and resources. This tool also aims to offer strategies for overcoming the challenges listed:

4.1 How can gender be integrated into SSR assessment?

The SSR process often starts strategically with an initial assessment, which aims to analyse the security needs, risks and threats, challenges, key actors and entry points in a specific context. Different frameworks and tools aim to analyse security-related needs and actors with the goal of collecting baseline data to guide the reform process. Often these frameworks do not sufficiently include gender issues (see Box 3).²⁰

Who assesses?

Comprehensive SSR assessments can be conducted by various actors such as donor or partnering

countries together with national and local institutions, and civil society organisations. In comparison to monitoring mechanisms (see Section 4.2.) the role and responsibility of who conducts assessments is not as clear-cut. Joint assessments that involve cooperation and coordination between local and international stakeholders has been emphasized as fruitful for SSR assessments.²² Even so, local ownership needs to be prioritised. Most data is collected at a national level through local institutions, such as hospitals, schools and municipalities that compile files through household surveys, interviews and registrations (e.g. electoral lists). This data can be summarised to produce statistics at the national level.²³ External actors, such as donor countries and international organisations, can initiate and support the data-collection process as part of their support to SSR efforts. A team composed of national and international experts may help to balance different perspectives. CSOs, including women's organisations, can be key partners in conducting assessments. In order to make sure that the assessment team is gender responsive:

- Add gender expertise to the terms of reference for the assessment team, and include at least one member with gender expertise.
- Consider gender briefings or training for the assessment team, including specific methodologies for gathering data on GBV and from women and girls.
- Assemble mixed assessment teams of men and women, ideally a mix of international and local experts from different social, ethnic, religious and minority groups.
- Hire female and male translators.

What is assessed?

Conducting a comprehensive assessment of the security sector is a challenge due to the number and variety of institutions involved. In addition to a general

Box 3 Gender and assessment frameworks

*'Gender variables are missing in most frameworks. This is partly the result of (i) a general tendency to conflate gender with women, (ii) insufficient data and information on the 'gendered' impact of the development, conflict and poverty nexus, and (iii) the fact that when and if gender is addressed, it is typically covered under social issues or indicators, rather than mainstreaming gender throughout the analysis.'*²¹

analysis of the country context, the assessment should aim to answer the questions:

1. What is the existing governance and capacity of security sector institutions? What are the major gaps? Which reforms should be prioritised?

Gender-related questions: What is the proportion and respective positions of female and male staff? Is GBV effectively prevented, responded to and sanctioned? Are human rights violations, including GBV, being perpetrated by security sector personnel? Are security sector institutions collaborating with CSOs, including women's organisations?

2. What are the different security and justice needs, perceptions and priorities of men, women, girls and boys, and communities?

Gender-related questions: What are the types and rates of GBV, including against men and boys? Do men, women, girls and boys have equal access to security and justice institutions/mechanisms? What types of reforms do men and women prioritise? What local non-governmental strategies/initiatives exist to provide security and justice?

In order to answer these questions, a variety of key stakeholders need to be consulted, including both male and female staff of:²⁴

- *State justice and security providers:* such as police, military, border management, government ministries.
- *Non-state justice and security providers:* such as traditional courts, private security companies, women's organisations.
- *Actors who impact on security system governance:* such as parliamentarians, politicians, ethnic leaders, government ministries responsible for women or families.
- *Civil society actors:* rural and urban women's organisations; labour unions; youth organisations; children's advocacy groups; indigenous, ethnic and other minority associations; research institutions; religious organisations.
- *International and regional actors:* such as UN, OSCE, donor agencies, international and regional women's organisations.

It is important to avoid assessments that are too narrow in scope – and thus fail to consider key issues that will impact the success of the programme.²⁵ Even SSR assessments that focus on one sector, for instance the police, need to take into account:

- The specific security needs of men, women, girls and boys.
- Governance and oversight issues – including ministries, parliamentarians, CSOs.
- Collaboration with other security sector institutions – including the justice system, intelligence services, and border services.
- Collaboration with other sectors – e.g. education and health.

How to assess?

A desk review of existing records can be a good starting point for SSR assessment, followed by semi-structured interviews, focus groups and surveys.²⁶ Including diverse sources of information – e.g. household surveys and demographic health surveys – can help to connect interrelated issues such as health and poverty with security issues. However, it is important that different data collection methods and information sources are well coordinated in order to develop as complete a picture as possible.

A terms of reference for the assessment process should be drafted during the planning phase and determine:

The objectives: which should specifically refer to assessing the different security and justice needs and priorities of men, women, girls and boys, as well as creating a gender-responsive assessment process.

The type of assessment: The *OECD DAC Handbook on Security System Reform* suggests a selection of the following for donors:

- Preliminary informal analysis: to understand the context and needs.
- Initial scoping study: to assess whether a SSR assistance programme would bring added value.
- Full assessment: to provide an in-depth overview of the national context for SSR.
- Sector or problem-specific assessments: to analyse the needs of a specific security sector institution or specific problem such as lack of access to justice.²⁷

Box 4

Difficulty of collecting data in Albania

'Within Albania, amongst the northern populations and some of the ethnic minority groups, [one major challenge] is access to women and girls to assess their ideas, beliefs and actual practices. Men prevent their daughters and wives from attending interviews and meeting with people outside of the home. It takes much time and patience to be allowed to speak with women and girls. The men have to trust the organisation or interviewers.

Children and young people are, in the main, taught to respond in one way which is acceptable to their parents or teachers. This has been discovered during research and surveys into children's experience of their rights and the levels of violence they experience daily in schools, homes and institutions.²⁸

Box 5 Security assessments focusing on sexual violence in humanitarian settings

Information to collect includes:³¹

- Demographic information, including disaggregated age and sex data.
- Description of population movements (to understand risk of sexual violence).
- Description of the setting(s), organisations present, and types of services and activities underway.
- Overview of sexual violence (populations at higher risk, any available data about sexual violence incidents).
- National security and legal authorities (laws, legal definitions, police procedures, judicial procedures, civil procedures).
- Community systems for traditional justice or customary law.
- Existing multi-sector prevention and response action (coordination, referral mechanisms, psychosocial, health, security/police, protection/legal justice).

The budget: which should include specific budget lines for data-collection activities with women and other marginalised groups.

The methods of data collection: which depend on the specific context and the availability of data. Ideally, a mixture of quantitative and qualitative data should be collected. Sources and methods include:

- **Desk review:** An initial analysis of existing documentation, including relevant legislation, national policies and budgets, government and non-government publications, household surveys, records of public service institutions, demographic health surveys, etc. Information regarding GBV and insecurities faced by marginalised groups should be included.
- **Sex-disaggregated data:** All data gathered should at the minimum be disaggregated by sex and age. In addition, it is useful to disaggregate by other relevant factors such as location, ethnic origin, religion, sexual orientation and physical ability.
- **Semi-structured interviews:** Interviewing key stakeholders within security sector institutions, oversight bodies and CSOs, including women's organisations, can provide valuable information. Men and women should be interviewed, along with gender experts.
- **Focus group discussions:** These can be useful to gather information from personnel in specific security sector institutions, such as prison wardens or border guards. They can also be used to collect qualitative information from marginalised groups, such as children, rural communities, LGBT people, women, people living with HIV/AIDS, and elderly or handicapped people. Who will select and lead focus group discussions is an important decision and should take into account facilitation experience, the cultural context, the type of focus group and gender dynamics. Steps to take to ensure that women can participate in focus group discussions include:
 - Hold meetings of specific focus groups for women and for girls.
 - Provide child care and transportation if necessary.

- Hold the meetings at a time and place convenient for women and girls.
- Develop communication tools for non-literate groups.

- **Household survey:**²⁹ Household and other population surveys, such as Rapid Monitoring and Satisfaction Surveys,³⁰ can be a useful way to gather information on public perceptions of security and justice institutions and issues. They should ask specific questions about perceptions of security sector institutions, access to justice, human rights violations by security sector personnel and GBV violence issues.

Assessment guidelines and handbooks such as the Guidelines for Gender-Based Violence by the Interagency Standing Committee (Box 5) provide useful checklists for assessing specific security issues. As there are no one-size-fits-all solutions, it can be worthwhile to combine different approaches according to the given security context in order to individualise the data collection process.

How can gender be integrated into existing SSR assessment frameworks?

The Clingendael Security Governance and Development Assessment Framework is one example of an existing SSR assessment framework. It is structured in terms of four phases: preparatory work, mapping and analysis, policy assessment and workshops.³² There are 12 different types of indicators used in this assessment framework.³³ Box 6 suggests gender-sensitive questions for each of the indicators. Another option would be to introduce subheadings to each key question that ask how each of these factors affect men and women respectively.

All these indicators need to be rated and prioritised according to the given context. By measuring these factors over a fixed time period, a trend and development for the specific outcomes can be visualized. Similarly, by demonstrating a specific trend line following such multidimensional indicators, it is hoped to predict future developments and adjust a programme or reform towards a set goal or intended development. As an interactive follow-up, Clingendael

Box 6		Integrating gender issues into the Clingendael SSR Assessment Framework	
Governance indicators		Key questions	
Legitimacy of the state		<p>Is the State a legitimate representative of the people as a whole?</p> <ul style="list-style-type: none"> ▶ <i>Are the executive and parliament representative in terms of women, men and ethnic/religious minorities?</i> ▶ <i>Is voter turnout data disaggregated by sex?</i> 	
Public service delivery		<p>Is public service delivery progressively deteriorating or improving?</p> <ul style="list-style-type: none"> ▶ <i>Is access to public service equally guaranteed?</i> ▶ <i>Do women have the same access to security and justice as men?</i> ▶ <i>How gender equal is access to food, water, sanitary institutions, hospitals?</i> 	
Rule of law and human rights		<p>Are human rights violated and the rule of law arbitrarily applied or suspended, or is a basic rule of law established and are violations ceasing?</p> <ul style="list-style-type: none"> ▶ <i>Are women's human rights being violated?</i> ▶ <i>What are the types and rates of GBV?</i> 	
Leadership		<p>Are elites increasingly factionalised, or do they have national perspectives? Are leaders capable of winning loyalties across group lines in society?</p> <ul style="list-style-type: none"> ▶ <i>Are women and men equal participants in leadership?</i> ▶ <i>Do men and women tend to support the same leadership?</i> 	
Security indicators			
Security apparatus		<p>Does the security apparatus operate as a 'state within a state' or is a professional military established that is answerable to legitimate civilian control?</p> <ul style="list-style-type: none"> ▶ <i>What are the number and respective positions of male and female personnel within the security apparatus?</i> ▶ <i>Are security sector personnel committing acts of GBV, including sexual harassment? Type and frequency?</i> ▶ <i>Do appropriate policies and procedures exist to prevent, respond to and sanction GBV by security sector personnel?</i> ▶ <i>Are there mechanisms established and functioning for civil society oversight, including women's organisations?</i> 	
Regional setting		<p>Are destabilising regional cross-border interventions increasing or reducing?</p>	
Socio-economic development indicators			
Demographic pressures		<p>Are pressures mounting or easing?</p> <ul style="list-style-type: none"> ▶ <i>Infant and maternal mortality rates?</i> ▶ <i>Do women have access to family planning education and services?</i> ▶ <i>Include sex-disaggregated data on people infected with HIV/AIDS and trend lines of increase or decrease.</i> 	
Refugee and IDP situation		<p>Is there massive movement of refugees and IDPs, creating humanitarian emergencies, or are they resettled and the problem resolved?</p> <ul style="list-style-type: none"> ▶ <i>Are the refugees/IDPs women, men, girls or boys?</i> ▶ <i>What is the rate of violence, including GBV, against refugees/IDPs?</i> 	
Group-based hostilities		<p>Is there a legacy of vengeance-seeking group grievance and paranoia, or is there reconciliation and a reduction of hostilities?</p> <ul style="list-style-type: none"> ▶ <i>Is there a gender dimension to the group-related violence such as widespread sexual violence, or small arms violence between different groups of men?</i> 	
Emigration and human flight		<p>Is there a chronic human flight or a reduction in the rate of emigration?</p> <ul style="list-style-type: none"> ▶ <i>Are women, men, boys or girls emigrating?</i> 	
Economic opportunities of groups		<p>Is there uneven economic development along group lines, or are such disparities declining?</p> <ul style="list-style-type: none"> ▶ <i>Are there disparities between the economic development of men and women?</i> ▶ <i>What are the challenges and opportunities for women's economic development?</i> 	
State of the economy		<p>Is there a sharp or severe economic decline or is the economy growing?</p> <ul style="list-style-type: none"> ▶ <i>Are there any differences between women and men's participation in the formal and informal markets?</i> ▶ <i>Does the economic capacity/ loss during crisis differ between men and women?</i> 	

suggests workshop activities to respond to and discuss the findings.³⁴

An assessment can provide SSR decision-makers with important baseline data, which can feed into further monitoring and final evaluation of SSR. By comparing the results of an assessment with those of reviews and performance evaluation, the success or failure of SSR processes can be measured, lessons learned and good practices identified.

4.2 How can gender be integrated into SSR monitoring and evaluation?

Monitoring and evaluation can help to achieve results and ensure the continuous performance of a process. In the case of SSR, in which different institutions and sector transformation processes need to be coordinated, a systematic and participatory approach should be applied. Local ownership, transparency and democratic control should be leading principles throughout the monitoring process. It is important to have a critical consideration of who decides when SSR can be called a success, especially when analysing monitoring mechanisms from a gender perspective. It is expected that through gender-sensitive SSR processes, the commitment, organisational culture and impact of the security sector changes will become more gender-equitable and gender-responsive.³⁵

Who monitors/evaluates?

Depending on the type of reform and the country context, a variety of actors can potentially be involved in SSR monitoring and evaluation. In order to avoid M&E processes that are gender-blind, it is important to involve gender experts and include both men and women in the bodies responsible for M&E. Target group representatives should also be included in the development and implementation of M&E processes. Another useful strategy is to identify, encourage and train 'gender champions' within management to ensure that gender is adequately addressed in M&E. It is important to get men in leadership positions involved as gender champions in order to provide political will and function as role models.³⁶

Security sector institutions: Internal M&E mechanisms exist within specific security sector institutions that can be used to oversee the implementation of SSR. In addition, specific M&E mechanisms can be built into internal reform processes. Gender focal points within the institutions could potentially be involved in M&E. In addition to internal M&E, it is advisable for SSR processes to be monitored and evaluated by independent bodies to enhance their credibility.

Parliament: Defence and security-related parliamentary committees can monitor and evaluate SSR. Parliament has both legislative and budgetary control and can exercise these functions to oversee

SSR. They can also potentially establish parliamentary inquiries or hearings, call for budgetary audits and request an evaluation of the implementation of SSR.

See Tool on Parliamentary Oversight of the Security Sector and Gender

Government ministries: Different ministries hold the responsibility to oversee sector-specific reform efforts. For instance, the ministry of defence is responsible for military reforms and the ministry of internal affairs is often responsible for police and prison reform. The ministry responsible for women and/or family affairs can also be involved in M&E of SSR processes.

Government coordinating bodies: Security sector reform processes are often designed, implemented and overseen by specially appointed coordinating bodies within government, such as national security councils. These councils often include members from a broad range of government ministries along with security advisors and representatives from the office of the prime minister/president.

Regional organisations and mechanisms: Regional inter-governmental organisations, as well as international organisations, can play a strong role in calling for and supporting SSR M&E as well as in establishing joint frameworks for M&E. Governments that are bound to regional organisations, laws and instruments are often obliged to report to the specific regional monitoring bodies. With respect to gender issues, various regional organisations have developed important monitoring mechanisms that can serve as a platform for integrating gender into SSR M&E:

- **The Council of Europe** developed a 'Gender Mainstreaming Conceptual framework' (1998), which suggests indicators and benchmarks, supported by comprehensive assessment and evaluation mechanisms.³⁷
- **The Commonwealth Plan of Action on Gender Equality** (1997) reaffirms a target of no less than 30% women in decision-making positions in the political, public and private sectors, and in conflict resolution and peace initiatives. It encourages the mainstreaming of gender equality, human rights and HIV/AIDS into training for security sector institutions, and encourages governments to take action to collect, monitor and disseminate sex-disaggregated data.³⁸
- **The Secretariat of the Pacific Community** created a 'Revised Pacific Platform for Action on Advancement of Women and Gender Equality 2005-2015', which calls for the implementation of UN Security Council Resolution 1325 (UN SCR 1325); improvements in sex-disaggregated data and the use of gender indicators; gender training for peacekeepers; the inclusion of women in all peace and justice decision-making and processes; the elimination of violence against women; and equal access to justice.³⁹

Box 7 Integrating gender into SSR evaluation: UK Department for International Development (DFID) ⁴⁶

DFID, in collaboration with the Foreign and Commonwealth Office and the Ministry of Defence, commissioned four SSR experts to conduct an independent evaluation of security and justice reform programming in Africa. The evaluation examined the mainstreaming of gender issues and HIV/AIDS within security and justice reform programming – as they are key themes of DFID bilateral programmes.

The terms of reference for the evaluation include:

Two principle objectives

1. To assess the coherence, effectiveness and impact of UK SSR programmes in Africa over the past 4 years.
2. To identify lessons and recommendations for the strategic direction and management of future SSR programmes in Africa and elsewhere.

Methodology

1. Pre-assessment preparation (up to 30 days) including:
 - a. A desk review of secondary sources, including proposals, regional and country strategies, project reports and existing evaluations and reviews, etc.
 - b. Identification of key issues for the evaluation and development of an evaluation framework; identification of key stakeholders for interviews and country case studies; and planning field visits. Consultants were encouraged to draw on the OECD-DAC SSR Implementation Framework.
 - c. The Steering Group of DFID's Africa Conflict Prevention Pool provided feedback on the proposed assessment framework, preliminary findings and made the decision regarding the case studies.
2. Assessment (up to 40 days)
 - a. Country visits and interviews in London. For the field work, the consultants prepared country review plans in consultation with country teams.
 - b. Consultants produced *aide memoires* for discussion with country teams at the end of each visit, and prior to departure.
3. Writing up and presentation of findings (up to 20 days)
 - a. The consultants presented their findings to the steering group before producing a final draft of the evaluation report.

Findings on gender

Gender, as well as HIV/AIDS, are strongly represented in Safety, Security and Access to Justice programming but have largely been absent from programmes dealing with defence and police or those with a wider remit such as the Sierra Leone Security Sector Reform Programme. The official recommendation which includes gender reads:

Recommendation 5: We recommend that the 'Paris Declaration on Aid Effectiveness' theme on Public Financial Management and Whitehall mainstream themes on HIV/AIDS and gender be incorporated into all SJSR [Security and Justice Sector Reform] interventions, not only those specifically dealing with SSAJ [Safety, Security and Access to Justice].

- **The Organization of American States Inter-American Commission of Women** has developed an 'Inter-American Program on the Promotion of Women's Human Rights'⁴⁰ and 'Gender Equity and Equality and the Declaration and Plan of Action'⁴¹ (1999, 1996), which are both aimed at monitoring and coordinating mainstreaming efforts in the region. Paragraph four calls for the assessment of access to justice, gender-sensitive evaluation mechanisms and the establishment of monitoring mechanisms for judicial decisions.⁴² Data collection disaggregated by 'sex, age, disability, and ethnic origin, or any other relevant category' is suggested to all Member States.⁴³

Ombudsperson/office: An ombudsperson can also be tasked with M&E activities. An ombudsperson should be an independent representative of the public – usually appointed by the government or the organisation she/he is serving – who receives complaints reported by affected citizens. The ombudsperson can help to oversee the process of SSR, looking at cases of human rights violations and misconduct. Therefore, institutionalised

ombudspersons can help ensure transparent, democratic and effective security sector institutions.

The ombudsperson is required to be gender-responsive in order to respond adequately to complaints about GBV, gender discrimination and other gender issues. An example of an ombudsperson with special focus on women or gender issues is the Egyptian Ombudsman Office for Gender Equality.⁴⁴

Donors: Donor monitoring and reporting processes can be important mechanisms for SSR M&E (see Box 7). Donors can also support the formation and implementation of national-level SSR M&E. For instance, this can be achieved by establishing a memorandum of understanding which sets out the specific commitments of both parties: 'The Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) between the UK Government and the Government of Sierra Leone sets out Sierra Leonean commitments in the security sector and related areas of governance reform, along with UK commitments on technical and financial support.'⁴⁵

Box 8 Evaluating the integration of HIV/AIDS into SSR programming in Africa

'Reform in the security and justice sector of sub-Saharan African countries is strongly influenced by the effects of HIV/AIDS. Many of the same debilitating factors apply to the security and justice sector as apply to any other people-intensive areas of reform, whether education, social welfare or trade and industry. Usually, the military and police are among the groups worst affected... In late 2006 the Ugandan military authorities began to show greater awareness [of] and interest in donor support. But it is probable that the reluctance to recognise the problem, or to deal with it transparently, remains widespread throughout the Region...

Although UK stakeholders in SJSR [security and justice sector reform] programmes are well aware of the HIV/AIDS issue – in fact the UK Defence Intelligence Service carried out a thorough survey of its likely effects on African military forces in the mid 1990s – expertise in this area tends to lie in DFID [UK Department for International Development], not in MOD [Ministry of Defence]. HIV/AIDS is not a topic that features in the work of the ACP [Africa Conflict Prevention Pool] in any of its thematic areas, though it clearly affects many of them. It is indicative that the Terms of Reference for this Review (Annex 1) contain no reference to HIV/AIDS. It is possible that with UK work on HIV/AIDS largely confined to DFID bilateral programmes, military and police victims of the disease and the risks that their characteristic activities tend to be excluded, at least institutionally if not individually.⁴⁹

Civil society: SSR processes should be monitored and evaluated by members of civil society, especially when cases of misconduct, human rights violations or GBV have been committed by security sector personnel. This can be done by involving civil society, including women's organisations, in official oversight mechanisms or through independent research and reporting on SSR processes.

See Tool on Civil Society Oversight of the Security Sector and Gender

What is monitored/evaluated?

The general aims of monitoring processes are to review and verify that the assumptions made in the initial assessment are still valid, if the objectives of the reform process need adjustment, and if the 'activities required to achieve the desired results are on track to be implemented effectively, and are having the intended effects'.⁴⁷ In the context of SSR, all policies and programmes related to reform should be monitored and evaluated in a consistent manner to ensure that they are meeting the set objectives. They should also be evaluated to determine: their specific impact on men, women, girls and boys; whether GBV is being more effectively prevented, responded to and sanctioned; if the process of developing and implementing SSR has been participatory; and if the gender-related objectives have been fulfilled.

Some examples of general areas to monitor and evaluate when assessing gender-responsive SSR include:

- Increase or decrease in GBV (number and type of human rights violations by security sector personnel reported over time)⁴⁸
- Programmes and services that aim to respond to GBV
- Inclusion of gender issues in programme frameworks
- Access to public security services for women, men, boys and girls

- Access to justice for women, men, boys and girls
- Equal access to decision-making positions in the security sector
- Laws that address GBV
- Public awareness of gendered insecurities such as GBV
- Number and position of female staff in security sector institutions
- Process of female recruitment, retention and promotion in security sector institutions
- Number and impact of gender training
- Security policies that address gender issues

How to monitor/evaluate?

In order to ensure gender-responsive SSR monitoring and evaluation, gender issues can be integrated into results-based management systems as well as using gender-sensitive indicators.

Results-based management

Results-based management (RBM) is a tool that is often used to evaluate activities and outcomes.⁵⁰ This management framework helps to strategically plan and implement monitoring efforts oriented towards outputs and outcomes, measuring if activities serve the purpose of an overall goal. RBM focuses on performance and the achievement of outputs, outcomes and impacts which are different parts of a result chain. Result chains are comprised of different strategic steps, beginning with an input such as a policy, law or decision-making process:

RBM Result Chain: activity – output – outcome – intended impact / overall goal

In the context of gender-responsive SSR, a simplified action plan, choosing one single activity for different sectors, using the RBM approach could look as follows:⁵¹

Sector	Overall goal	Outcome	Output	Activity	Indicator
Police	Gender responsive police service.	Increased knowledge about gender issues.	Trained police officers in gender issues.	1. Hold training session on gender and responding to/ dealing with survivors of GBV.	1. Number of police officers trained. 2. Change of behaviour towards survivors of GBV.
Military	Increased gender equality within the military.	1. Identification of gender entry points in recruitment procedures. 2. Increase of women in the military.	1. Assessment study on recruitment procedures and possible entry points. 2. Change of recruitment strategy to promote female recruitment.	1. Collect data/reasons or motivations to apply inside/ outside the military. 2. Affirmative measures for female applicants.	1. Increase in number of female applicants. 2. Number of female military staff. 3. Number of sexual harassment and abuse cases reported.
Parliament	Increased protection from domestic violence.	Legal provisions that protect women and men from domestic violence.	Law on the prohibition of domestic violence, including definitions.	1. Initiating legal reform in parliament. 2. Drafting of text for legal provision. 3. Adoption of law.	Increase in prosecutions and convictions for domestic violence.

For more detailed list of indicators regarding judicial reform, see Annex A: 'Examples of Indicators: Justice Reform and Gender'.

Indicators

It is crucial to establish clear, measurable, context-based and gender-sensitive indicators for effective SSR M&E. An indicator can be a number, a fact or even an opinion that describes a specific situation and/or change. Using the results-based management approach, indicators reflect the outcomes of the result chain. It is useful to differentiate between the different types of indicators used:

Input indicators measure the extent to which resources have been allocated to ensure that a project or policy can actually be implemented.

Performance/Process indicators measure the activities during implementation to track progress towards the intended results.

Progress/Outcome indicators measure the long-term results of the programme or policy.

Measures can be taken to ensure that all of these various indicators, whether quantitative or qualitative, are gender-sensitive. According to the Canadian International Development Agency: 'Gender-sensitive indicators have the special function of pointing out gender-related changes in society over time. Their usefulness lies in their ability to point to changes in the status and roles of women and men over time, and therefore to measure whether gender equity is being achieved.'⁵²

In order to cross-validate and draw a comprehensive picture of the impact of SSR policies and programming, the use of both types of indicators is crucial (see Box 9). In the context of SSR, gender-sensitive qualitative and quantitative indicators can be defined as follows:

Quantitative indicators: Quantitative gender-sensitive indicators are expressed in numbers. They can be collected through sex- and age-disaggregated data from surveys and administrative records.

Examples:

- Number of police officers trained in gender issues
- Number of female military officers
- Number of reports of GBV⁵³
- Number of men and women reporting anti-gay harassment

Qualitative indicators: The documentation of opinion, perceptions or judgments. Qualitative indicators can be developed through attitude surveys, interviews, public hearings, participant observation and focus groups discussions. Examples:

- Higher approval rating of police interventions in domestic violence
- More commitment to gender-responsive policies and legal provisions
- Non-discriminatory and family-friendly working environment
- Commitment to gender mainstreaming initiatives in the parliament⁵⁴

Box 9 UN Mission in Liberia and police reform: combining quantitative and qualitative indicators⁵⁵

Recruitment figures alone do not tell you enough, since many women leave after a short period of employment. A quantitative measure like this could be supplemented by a qualitative approach, interviewing both those who choose to remain and those who chose to leave can help the development of a better understanding of the reasons that both encourage and discourage women's employment within the police (or other security sector institutions).

Some issues that could be explored are:

- How does the police respond to cases involving women and men, and what are the differences in their responses, before and after training? What is the perception of the police who have been trained about differences in their behaviour? And what is the perception of women and men who have to deal with the police – e.g. women's organisations which are promoting and protecting women's and children's rights, particularly in relation to GBV; human rights bodies; or other NGOs?
- What types of complaint are made about police following the training?
- What percentage of women, men, boys and girls have confidence that they will be treated fairly by the police (and has that perception changed)?
- Is there any evidence that police are more likely to work productively with other agencies to try to address gender issues in their work – e.g. in crime prevention activities?
- What was the quality of the training delivered? Did it focus on women's rights to security and safety? Did it promote an understanding of the factors and links between GBV, lack of security and HIV? Did it promote a dialogue on culture and human rights – e.g. on whose rights are protected in customary dispute resolution, and in formal resolution processes?

- Perceptions of existing mechanisms to respond to male rape in prisons

It is also important to interpret indicators correctly. For instance, an increase in reporting of sexual violence may mean an improvement of the response services and overall awareness of rights among women, or it could mean an increase in cases of sexual violence. 'In some programs that I work with, we interpret an increase in reporting of crimes of violence against women and children as an indicator that women and children are increasingly becoming aware of their rights – and increasingly demanding some response from the legal and security sector – which is one step towards addressing the problem, and may also indicate that the security sector (police in this case) has improved.'⁵⁶

4.3 How can gender audits of security sector institutions be conducted?

In addition to incorporating gender issues into SSR assessment, M&E processes, gender audits of security sector institutions can provide more in-depth information to guide reform processes. Security sector institutions can benefit greatly from such audits, as they aim 'to identify areas of strength and

achievement, innovative policies and practices, as well as continuing challenges as a foundation for gender action planning'.⁵⁸ Gender audits can be a first step to guide an effective gender reform/mainstreaming process; it can also be a useful tool for monitoring and evaluating gender mainstreaming initiatives.

The lack of transparency within many security sector institutions, such as the military or intelligence services, is often an obstacle to overcome before starting gender audits. Other factors on which gender audits depend include:

- Political will
- Technical capacity
- Willingness to be held accountable and responsible
- Organisation structure

Despite these challenges, the audit of an institution for its gender responsiveness can be a good first step towards defining specific reform needs.

Who can conduct gender audits?

Gender audits, as with most organisational initiatives, require commitment from senior management. Nevertheless, the engagement of all personnel in an institution is equally important. An inclusive process ensures a sense of ownership, accountability and responsibility for the results of the audit process.

Box 10 Police evaluation in the United States

*'Conducting an in-depth evaluation of the community policing experiment had two purposes. One was to reinforce the goals of community policing among officers by frequently critiquing their performance. The other purpose was to find out whether citizens noticed any change in the quality of policing... The Houston Police Department's evaluation of "Neighborhood Oriented Policing" relied on several types of reports: patrol officers' bi-annual assessment reports, patrol officers' monthly worksheets, community information forms, citizen feedback forms on calls for police assistance, investigator questionnaires, and officers' immediate-supervisor assessment forms.'*⁵⁷

	Advantages	Disadvantages
Internal audit team	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> ■ May be less expensive and easier to conduct as no external consultant has to be hired. ■ Knowledge of internal structure, procedures and hierarchies. ■ May be taken more seriously, depending upon position in the institution. 	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> ■ Lack of independence. ■ Potential consequences for staff in assessment team in case of criticism of behaviour. ■ Potential barriers due to hierarchies. ■ Inexperience in conducting gender audits.
External audit team	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> ■ More independent point of view, potentially broader perspective. ■ No fear of consequences when being critical about internal processes. ■ Expertise and experience in conducting gender audits. 	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> ■ Lack of understanding of how specific institution or organisation works. ■ Potentially less ability to enlist staff cooperation and ownership of the process. ■ Lack of a common vision, goal and interpretation of outcomes.

Gender audits and assessments can be conducted either by an internal team or external evaluators.⁵⁹ There are different advantages and disadvantages to both strategies (see above).

The coordination and relationship between the assessment team and the organisation's staff is crucial in both cases. Jocelyne Scott, an independent legal consultant, suggests conducting an initial assessment from an outside perspective and ongoing internal monitoring and evaluation. Furthermore, she argues that external consultants also depend on the inner cooperation and political will from senior management.⁶⁰ Therefore, she suggests that the terms of reference for gender audit be drawn up in coordination with civil society representatives and that the audit be led by a person or institution that can remain independent. As with gender training, it may be beneficial to include both a man and a woman on the gender audit team.

Though the composition of gender audit teams will vary depending on the specific institution and context,

participants should ideally have experience working with security sector institutions and gender issues and could include:

- Ombudspersons
- Gender focal points
- Independent prison inspectors
- Inter-departmental working groups
- Gender units in peacekeeping missions
- Human rights organisations or women's organisations
- Justice and bar associations
- Gender audit experts – hired as consultants

What is audited?

A gender audit is generally focused on analysing a wide variety of internal gender issues. The audit can focus on self-assessment strategies analysing people's perceptions and/or apply a variety of information-gathering techniques to analysing the policies, structures, programmes and personnel of the institution in question (see Box 11). In addition, gender

Box 11 Self-assessment on recruitment and retention of women within law enforcement⁶¹

Recommended process for small agencies

Because small agencies have limited resources and staff, the following is a modified assessment process:

- Form a committee consisting of:
 - The command person in charge of recruiting, hiring or training.
 - Female employees, if possible. If there are no female officers in the agency, seek assistance from a neighbouring agency with female officers.
 - A female community representative.
 - A personnel expert.
 - A lawyer experienced in civil rights and employment law.
- Convene a meeting to discuss the assessment process, introduce all members of the team, learn about the status of women in the law enforcement organisation and make assessment assignments. Assign assessments to members of the team according to their expertise and time available.
- Establish a timeline for assessment and the development of recommendations.
- When the members have completed their assessment, reconvene the committee and discuss the findings of each part of the assessment. Prepare a final report with recommendations on changes that need to be made. Recommend priorities for making the changes.
- When recommendations have been approved, assign a high-ranking person to monitor progress and report quarterly.

audits should focus on how the institution impacts men, women, girls and boys.

For **self-assessment strategies**, checklists are often used to find out to what degree gender mainstreaming has been applied within the institutions. This implies a good knowledge of the processes, aims, objectives and mandate of the institution. A self-assessment does not necessarily reflect the actual impact of the institutions' policies. Examples of issues to address in a self-assessment questionnaire:

- Level of commitment and prioritising of gender issues in programme planning.
- The extent to which gender-related concepts and policies are understood by personnel at different levels of the organisation.
- Technical capacity of the organisation, including existing gender expertise, capacity-building, monitoring and evaluation.
- Institutional culture and possible biases that result in discrimination against female workers, partners or beneficiaries.

A combination of self-assessment and **procedural evaluation** promises to deliver a more complete picture than just using one approach. In this context the following issues should be part of the audit:



Does the institution: ⁶²

- Have equal representation of men and women at all levels of the organisation?
- Have human resource policies and practices that encourage the recruitment, retention and advancement of women?
- Have policies and mechanisms to prevent and address sexual harassment, discrimination and violence?
- Have the technical capacity to work on gender-specific issues?
- Give basic gender training to its entire staff?
- Currently mainstream gender issues into its policies, programmes and initiatives?
- Dedicate adequate funding to gender-specific initiatives?

How to audit?

Before starting a gender audit or evaluation, a quick review of existing documents including mandates and legal provisions should be done in order to inform the initial terms of reference.⁶³ A clear vision and shared goals and objectives of the audit help to create a process that builds capacities and an outcome that can serve as a platform for gender mainstreaming initiatives (see Box 12).

As with SSR assessment and M&E, the combination of qualitative and quantitative data has been proven to be more comprehensive than relying on one type of data collection alone, as it allows for greater cross-checking of research findings.⁶⁵ One of the challenges with gender audits, and evaluation in general, is that different data collection methods may not always lead to the same results. In addition, depending on the specific context, some people are more comfortable in sharing their views or may be compelled to put forward answers that they believe the interviewer wants to hear.⁶⁶ Data can be collected through various assessment methods, which should all be sex-disaggregated, such as:

- **Desk review** of existing documentation including policies and internal programme materials.
- **Surveys** do not necessarily have to be conducted in person. They can be conducted by anonymous questionnaires that are handed out to staff.
- **Interviews**: Depending on the size of the institution, in-depth interviews with staff members may allow more space for qualitative research.
- **Focus group discussions** may be held with separate sessions for men and women or for people at different levels of the organisation separately if the culture is very hierarchical. They may provide space for further exploration of dynamics within institutions and possible stereotypes and other barriers to gender mainstreaming. Inclusive processes of gender auditing helps build ownership of the process and commitment to implement gender mainstreaming initiatives that are built on audit recommendations.

Box 12 Gender audit of the International Labour Organisation (ILO)

*'The First ILO Gender Audit (October 2001 - April 2002) set out to assess progress and thus establish a baseline on gender mainstreaming in the Office. The audit was participatory in order to enhance maximum organizational learning on the "how to" of gender mainstreaming. The Gender Audit had two major components: 1) participatory Gender Audits in 15 work units in the field and at headquarters; 2) a global desk review of the ILO's key publications and documents. There were 750 internal documents and publications analysed during the audit period. Around 450 staff, constituents, implementing partners and women's organizations participated in the workshops and interviews. The overall staff sex balance was fairly even while among other participants there were about 20% more women. 31 volunteer staff members, 7 of them men, from 21 work units were trained as Gender Audit facilitators.'*⁶⁴

■ **SWOT Analysis**

Analysing **S**trengths, **W**eaknesses, **O**pportunities, and **T**hreats to gender mainstreaming in security sector institutions involves identifying the internal and external factors that are favorable and unfavorable.



Findings of the audit, in the form of a final report, should be distributed throughout the organisation through workshops, seminars and group discussions. In particular, the findings should be presented to senior management, and should lead to concrete follow-up activities such as developing new policies, programmes and plans of action (see Box 13).⁶⁷ One such example is the development of a gender action plan, such as the plan of the UN Department for Disarmament Affairs (DDA).

‘The Overall Goal for the Action Plan is to facilitate progress on disarmament. DDA will strengthen disarmament dialogue and action through the incorporation of a gender perspective in its day-to-day work. A primary assumption behind this action plan is that disarmament – both generally and in specific initiatives – can be strengthened through the integration of gender insights into

disarmament debates, decision-making and actions, and through more equitable participation by women in decision-making. Thus a crucial element of the DDA work in this area is to identify potential synergies and opportunities to simultaneously support effective disarmament and greater gender equality.’⁶⁸

In 2003, DDA hired two external gender experts to develop and draft their gender action plan. The consultants held workshops with staff from all the different divisions to discuss how gender issues were relevant to their work and jointly draft branch-specific lists of actions to strengthen gender mainstreaming. The result was a 49-page document that focuses on providing a theoretical background on gender and disarmament issues, as well as identifying practical gender mainstreaming initiatives and checklists.

Juliet Hunt, a gender mainstreaming expert states: ‘The best results I have seen come from assessments where planning and follow-up is an integral part of the assessment process. While doing a gender action plan is not a magic formula for success (and nor are gender sensitive indicators), they can really help, as long as some key basic conditions or principles are implemented in developing the plan.’⁶⁹

In the case of the Northern Ireland Police Service, an internal team conducted the gender audit and then developed a gender action plan. The objective of the gender audit was: ‘To investigate and address existing and future policies, procedures and practices which inhibit or exclude females from playing a full role within the Police Service of Northern Ireland and to examine the working practices of the organisation and propose actions which will enhance the work/life balance while ensuring operational effectiveness. [...] The Gender Action Group was established in November 2003 and

Box 13 Components of a women, peace and security action (WPS) plan ⁷¹

- 1. Introduction**
This section can provide a short introduction to women, peace and security issues and a description of the process of developing the action plan.
- 2. Rationale**
Here reference should be made to WPS mandates such as UN SCR 1325, the importance of women, peace and security issues, and how they relate to the institution or state in question.
- 3. Long-term and short-term objectives**
Though discussing the relative importance of different WPS mandates and then prioritising certain areas of action, short-term objectives can be determined.
- 4. Specific initiatives**
Initiatives should be directly linked to the objectives and/or specific mandates from UN SCR 1325. The specific actor responsible for implementation as well as indicators, deadlines and resources (human, material and financial) should be specified.
- 5. Timeframe**
A general timeframe for the completion of the entire plan, a timeframe for each specific initiative, or a timeframe for monitoring and evaluation can be included.
- 6. Monitoring and evaluation**
In addition to the timeframe and indicators, other M&E mechanisms can be included such as the establishment of yearly reporting or the creation of a monitoring body.
- 7. Budget**
A dedicated budget is essential to ensuring the concrete and sustainable implementation of even the most modest action plan.

met as a main group on four occasions, chaired by Chief Superintendent Maggie Hunter. A sub group was formed to develop the report and implementation plan.⁷⁰

4.4 How can gender mainstreaming initiatives in security sector institutions be monitored and evaluated?

Gender mainstreaming is one of the central strategies to achieving a gender-responsive security sector. A wide variety of different initiatives can fall under the heading of gender mainstreaming – however the focus is on ensuring that the needs and interests of men and women are equally included in security sector policies and programming. According to the authoritative definition by the UN Economic and Social Council:

‘Gender mainstreaming is the process of assessing the implications for women and men of any planned action, including legislation, policies or programmes, in all areas and at all levels. It is a strategy for making women’s as well as men’s concerns and experiences an integral dimension of the design, implementation, monitoring and evaluation of policies and programmes in all spheres so that women and men benefit equally and inequality is not perpetuated.’⁷²

As such, gender mainstreaming initiatives can range from reforming internal prison protocols and ensuring that the human dignity of women and men are respected, to conducting a gender-impact assessment of a national security policy, or appointing a gender focal point in the ministry of defence. Gender audits, as described in Section 4.3, are a useful tool to assess what gender initiatives have already been implemented, what their effects have been, and what the existing gaps and areas of improvement are.

However, gender mainstreaming initiatives are often implemented without proper monitoring and evaluation to gauge their impact, as well as to document the good and bad practices.

The M&E of gender mainstreaming can be conducted either with a self-assessment strategy or an external operational evaluation approach. When there is a gender action plan in place, the M&E of gender mainstreaming activities is relatively easy to conduct,

as such plans already put gender mainstreaming into a concrete framework and can include indicators.

Who monitors and evaluates?

Monitoring and evaluation of gender mainstreaming mechanisms can be conducted internally by the security sector institution in question – for instance by the gender focal point in collaboration with internal M&E specialists – or by external gender specialists, civil society organisations such as women’s groups, or even international organisations.⁷³ As has already been mentioned, gender balance within the M&E team is crucial. In the case of allegations of sexual exploitation and abuse committed by UN peacekeeping personnel, various monitoring efforts have been employed (see Box 14).

What is monitored and evaluated?

In order to find out if gender mainstreaming initiatives are having a positive impact, the specific objectives of these initiatives need to be monitored/evaluated. This can be done through the use of indicators. These indicators can aim to measure the effectiveness and success of the implementation of gender mainstream efforts such as gender training, the implementation of gender-sensitive policies and female recruitment, or responsiveness towards men and women living with HIV/AIDS.

How to monitor and evaluate?

As has been mentioned in previous sections, indicators, surveys, interviews and other data-collection mechanisms can be used to monitor and evaluate gender mainstreaming initiatives within security sector institutions.

RBM can also be used in this context to monitor gender mainstreaming efforts. For example, UNESCO has strategically applied RBM alongside gender mainstreaming and states that the two approaches are ‘mutually reinforcing processes’.⁷⁵ The inclusion of gender mainstreaming indicators into existing performance monitoring mechanisms, policy frameworks and guidelines can be another strategy to weave the M&E of gender mainstreaming initiatives into existing M&E structures.

Examples of indicators of institutional gender mainstreaming efforts include:

- Gender-sensitive language in manuals

Box 14 Monitoring cases of alleged sexual exploitation and abuse by UN peacekeeping personnel

‘Following a sequence of ad hoc responses both from within the UN mission in DRC and from the UN Department for Peacekeeping Operations (DPKO) in addressing allegations of sexual exploitation and abuse within MONUC, a dedicated Office was established, the Office for Addressing Sexual Exploitation and Abuse (OASEA). No template for the establishment of such an office or its remit existed within DPKO, nor any ascertainable rules or procedures for the conduct of investigations. There was a policy vacuum; the definition of policies on crucial aspects such as the UN’s responsibility to victims or how to address paternity claims, was embryonic. The OASEA defined its responsibilities in three key areas: (1) Conducting Investigations, (2) Policy Development and Advice, (3) Training, Awareness-raising and Advocacy.’⁷⁴

Box 15 Gender budgeting in India

*'In India, the Ministry of Women and Child Development has taken on the task of developing tools on GRB. The tools include gender-based profiles of public expenditure. In respect of targets, a number of schemes indicate specific components for women, such as special inputs for girl students in education-related schemes, health-related programmes for women, employment and training programmes for women, specialised micro-credit for women, and special laws relating to violence against women. The Ministry has also recently constituted a high-level committee for the development of the gender development index.'*⁷⁸

- Gender focal points that consist of mixed teams supporting and monitoring gender mainstream efforts
- Inclusion of gender issues in strategic plans and other policy documents
- Gender issues as topics in regular training sessions in police academies, law schools and other education centres of the security sector
- Female visibility (e.g. pictures on the website or in publications, etc.)
- Gender awareness among staff

Gender mainstreaming initiatives have been implemented in various institutions and programmes in the security sector. The evaluation of each activity is recommended in order to collect best practices and lessons learned for each measure taken.

See Tool on Gender Training for Security Sector Personnel

Gender budgeting is a tool to monitor and evaluate the gender sensitivity of budgets and the allocation of resources. They are attempts to break down or disaggregate budgets according to their impact on women and men (see Box 15).⁷⁶

*'Gender responsive budgeting (GRB) is about ensuring that government budgets and the policies and programs that underlie them address the needs and interests of individuals that belong to different social groups. Thus, GRB looks at biases that can arise because a person is male or female, but at the same time considers disadvantage suffered as a result of ethnicity, caste, class or poverty status, location and age. GRB is not about separate budgets for women or men nor about budgets divided equally. It is about determining where the needs of men and women are the same, and where they differ. Where the needs are different, allocations should be different.'*⁷⁷

The UN Development Fund for Women, the Commonwealth Secretariat and Canada's International Development Research Centre have developed a comprehensive website on gender budgeting which lists a series of resources and training materials: <http://www.gender-budgets.org>

5 Key recommendations

1. Political will, appropriate time frames and sufficient financial resources

In order to ensure gender-responsive assessment, monitoring and evaluation, political will on the part of management is essential. One strategy is to identify and support 'gender champions' within upper-level management. Appropriate time frames and earmarked budgets are also essential.

2. Data disaggregated by sex and age

The data gathered as part of assessment, monitoring and evaluation should always be disaggregated by sex and age in order to identify different security and justice needs and priorities. For comprehensive data analysis, it is also useful to disaggregate data based on other factors such as income, ethnicity, religion, region, sexual orientation and physical ability.

3. Consult men and women

Interviews and focus groups among key stakeholders often fail to include women. For instance, it is important to seek out female staff of security sector institutions – even if they do not hold high-ranking positions – in order to gather accurate information about the needs for reform.

4. Consult marginalised groups and civil society organisations

The active inclusion of marginalised groups in assessment, monitoring and evaluation processes increases the likelihood of sustainable and comprehensive reform. Consultation with women's organisations, associations of indigenous people, ethnic minorities, LGBT people, rural communities, low-income families, child advocacy groups and others can contribute new perspectives to the reform agenda and ensure that it also meets their needs.

5. Inclusion of gender issues

Issues such as gender-based violence and gender differences in access to justice and security need to be specifically included in assessment, monitoring and evaluation.

6. Gender-sensitive indicators

Including gender-sensitive indicators in SSR policies and programming will enable thorough monitoring and evaluation to determine the impact of reforms on men, women, girls and boys.

7. Gender awareness and expertise

Assessment, monitoring and evaluation teams should include staff with gender expertise to ensure that gender issues are mainstreamed into the process and appropriate data-collection techniques are being employed. Gender briefings or training can be given to the entire team.

8. Representative assessment, monitoring and evaluation teams

Mixed teams of men and women, ideally including international and local experts from different social, ethnic, religious and minority groups can increase the effectiveness of the team in accessing different communities as well as their legitimacy. Hire female and male translators.

9. Combination of quantitative and qualitative data collection and indicators

Comprehensive and accurate assessment, monitoring and evaluation should include both quantitative and qualitative elements. Though quantitative data is often easier to evaluate and compare, important dimensions and issues are left out without including qualitative aspects.

10. Conduct security sector-specific gender audits

Integrating gender into general SSR assessments often does not provide enough specific information to identify the gender mainstreaming reforms that are necessary. Conducting an in-depth gender audit of the specific institution can provide valuable information necessary for institutional change.

11. Prioritise monitoring and evaluation of gender mainstreaming initiatives

When gender mainstreaming initiatives are undertaken within security sector institutions, comprehensive monitoring and evaluation should be included in order to determine the impact of the initiative and document good and bad practices that can enhance the effectiveness of future gender mainstreaming initiatives.

6 Additional resources

Useful websites

UN-INSTRAW: Gender and SSR - <http://www.un-instraw.org/en/index.php?option=content&task=view&id=954&Itemid=209>

World Bank: Bibliography on Gender Monitoring and Evaluation (M&E) and Indicators - <http://www4.worldbank.org/afr/ssatp/Resources/HTML/Gender-RG/Source%20%20documents/Reference%20Lists/Monitoring%20%20Evaluation/REFM&E1%20M&ELiteratureReviewOct01.pdf>

Practical guides and handbooks

Ball, N., Nicole, Bouta, T., and van Goor, L., **Enhancing Democratic Governance of the Security Sector: An Institutional Assessment Framework**, Clingendael Institute for the Netherlands Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 2003. http://www.clingendael.nl/publications/2003/20030800_cru_paper_ball.pdf

Beck, T., **Using Gender-Sensitive Indicators: A Reference Manual for Governments and Other Stakeholders** (Commonwealth Secretariat: London), 2005. http://www.thecommonwealth.org/shared_asp_files/uploadedfiles/%7BD30AA2D0-B43E-405A-B2F0-BD270BCEFB3%7D_ugsi_ref.pdf

Berghof Research Centre for Constructive Conflict Management, **Berghof Handbook for Conflict Transformation** (Berghof Research Centre for Constructive Conflict Management: Berlin), 2003. http://www.berghof-handbook.net/std_page.php?LANG=e&id=4

CIDA, **Guide to Gender-Sensitive Indicators** (Canadian International Development Agency: Quebec), 1997. [http://www.acdi-cida.gc.ca/INET/IMAGES.NSF/vLUIImages/Policy/\\$file/WID-GUID-E.pdf](http://www.acdi-cida.gc.ca/INET/IMAGES.NSF/vLUIImages/Policy/$file/WID-GUID-E.pdf)

CIDA, **Results-based Management in CIDA: An Introductory Guide to the Concepts and Principles**. <http://www.acdi-cida.gc.ca/CIDAWEB/acdicida.nsf/En/EMA-218132656-PPK>

OECD-DAC Working Party on Aid Evaluation, **Glossary of Key Terms in Evaluation and Results Based Management** (OECD: Paris), 2002. <http://www.oecd.org/dataoecd/29/21/2754804.pdf>

Kievelitz, U. et al., **Practical Guide to Multilateral Needs Assessments in Post-Conflict Situations** (GTZ, Berlin), 2004. <http://www2.gtz.de/dokumente/bib/05-0172.pdf>

OECD, **OECD DAC Handbook on Security System Reform (SSR) - Supporting Security and Justice** (OECD: Paris), 2007. <http://www.oecd.org/dataoecd/43/25/38406485.pdf>

UNDP, **Handbook on Monitoring and Evaluation of Results**, Evaluation Office, New York, 2002. http://stone.undp.org/undpweb/eo/evalnet/docstore3/yellowbook/glossary/glossary_m_o.htm

UNDP, 2006, **Measuring Democratic Governance: A Framework for Selecting Pro-poor and Gender Sensitive Indicators**, UNDP, Oslo Governance Centre, Oslo. <http://www.undp.org/oslocentre/docs06/Framework%20paper%20-%20entire%20paper.pdf>

Online articles and reports

Germann, W. and Edmunds, T., **Towards Security Sector Reform in Post Cold War Europe: A Framework for Assessment** (DCAF/BICC: Geneva), 2003. <http://www.dcaf.ch/publications/kms/details.cfm?ord279=title&q279=security+sector+reform&lng=en&id=20278&nav1=4>

Kinzelbach, K. and Cole, E., **Monitoring and Investigating the Security Sector** (UNDP/DCAF: Geneva), 2007. <http://www.dcaf.ch/publications/kms/details.cfm?lng=en&id=27755&nav1=4>

Moser, C., **An Introduction to Gender Audit Methodology: Its Design and Implementation in DFID Malawi** (Overseas Development Institute: London), 2005. http://www.odi.org.uk/PPPG/publications/papers_reports/ODI_Moser_gender_audit_methodology.pdf

Anderlini, S.N., **Mainstreaming Gender in Conflict Analysis: Issues and Recommendations**, *Social Development Papers, Conflict Prevention and Reconstruction* No. 33 (Worldbank: Washington DC), 2006. http://www.womenwarpeace.org/issues/Mainstreaming_gender_Anderlini.pdf

Rubin, D. and Missokia, E., **Gender Audit for USAID/Tanzania** (US Agency for International Development), 2006. http://pdf.usaid.gov/pdf_docs/PNADH239.pdf

UNESCO, **UNESCO's Gender Mainstreaming Implementation Framework (GMIF) for 2002-2007** (2003). <http://unesdoc.unesco.org/images/0013/001318/131854e.pdf>

Women and Equality Unit, **Gender Impact Assessment** (Department of Trade and Industry, n.d.: London). http://www.womenandequalityunit.gov.uk/equality/gender_impact_assessment.pdf

Annex A: Examples of indicators: justice reform and gender

Prepared by Juliet Hunt for the DCAF, UN-INSTRAW, OSCE/ODIHR
Gender and Security Sector Reform Workshop, Geneva, 16-19 Aug. 2007.

Areas of justice reform	Examples of gender equality results	Examples of gender-sensitive indicators	Methods of data collection
Goal: an effective and accountable justice system and strengthened rule of law	Promotion and protection of the human rights of women, girls, men and boys.	Outcome indicator: An increase in the percentage of women and men who have confidence in the legal system to treat them fairly – by ethnicity, socio-economic group and other categories.	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> ■ Baseline survey during SSR assessment. ■ Survey conducted at the end of the SSR programme.
Law reform	A legal framework that protects the rights of all citizens – regardless of sex, age, ethnicity, religion, socio-economic status, sexual orientation, disability or health status (HIV/AIDS).	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> ■ National legislation is revised in accordance with CEDAW and CRC. ■ Law reform has identified and removed conflicts between customary and traditional law to explicitly protect the human rights of women and girls. 	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> ■ Baseline assessment of women's rights in customary and formal law. ■ Verification based on legal statutes during performance monitoring, reviews and evaluation.
Gender-based violence	Implementation of legislation and national plans of action to eliminate GBV.	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> ■ Procedures are in place and implemented to provide redress to survivors of gender-based crimes, including in armed conflict, post-conflict reconstruction, and violence perpetrated by security sector institutions. ■ Number of prosecutions against security sector personnel for GBV. ■ Increase in consistent sentencing for crimes of GBV, by type of violence and relationship of perpetrator. 	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> ■ Baseline assessment and review of protocols. ■ Surveys and interviews with women's organisations and other CSOs. ■ Court statistics; data from women's organisations. ■ Court statistics; review of newspapers; data from women's organisations.
Institutional reform	Equal access to justice for women and men.	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> ■ Percentage of women and men who report that they are able to access the formal legal system to resolve disputes. ■ Number of police stations in poor rural areas that are resourced & staffed with women and men. ■ Number of court cases related to women's rights compared with the number related to men's rights. ■ Operational procedures and rules of evidence are gender-sensitive. 	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> ■ Baseline and follow-up surveys. ■ Review of police organisational and human resource records; observation. ■ Court statistics (<i>can be difficult to obtain, particularly data on outcomes of cases</i>). ■ Baseline and follow-up review of court procedures.
Gender equity in the law and justice sector	Reduced discrimination against women and disadvantaged groups in law and justice sector institutions.	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> ■ Percentage of male and female members of the judiciary, prosecutors, police officers, including in decision-making positions. ■ Increased retention of female recruits and recruits from diverse groups. ■ Affirmative action policies and targets in place and implemented. ■ Sexual harassment policies and protocols in place and implemented. ■ Number of women experiencing sexual harassment in the workplace. 	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> ■ Baseline data and data collected during reviews and evaluation from organisational personnel records. ■ Review of human resource policies and personnel records. ■ Review of organisational policies and protocols; interviews with staff.
Public awareness	Increased awareness of legal and human rights by women, men, boys and girls.	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> ■ Increase in the number of male leaders who publicly advocate for gender equality and women's legal rights. ■ Legal literacy, human rights & peace education included in school curricula. 	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> ■ Focus group discussions with women's groups, CSOs; interviews with key informants; newspaper clippings. ■ Review of curricula.

Sources for Annex A:

These are examples only and are not meant to be comprehensive. Gender equality results and indicators should be identified in a participatory manner with key stakeholders, taking into account local context, partner government commitments, programme objectives, and the local institutional commitment and capacity to collect, retrieve and analyse information.

Quast, S.R., 'Justice Reform and Gender', Draft Tool for discussion at Gender and Security Sector Reform Expert Workshop, Geneva, 15-17 Aug. 2007.

AusAID, 2007, *Gender equality in Australia's Aid Programme – Why and How?* Commonwealth of Australia, Canberra.

Secretariat of the Pacific Community (SPC), 2005, *Revised Pacific Platform for Action on Advancement of Women and Gender Equality, 2005 to 2015: A Regional Charter*, (SPC: Noumea).

UN Economic and Social Commission for Asia and the Pacific, 2003, *Gender Indicators for Monitoring the Implementation of the Beijing Platform for Action on Women in the ESCAP region*, ST/ESCAP/2294, (UN: New York).

Canadian International Development Agency (CIDA,) 2005, *CIDA's Framework for Assessing Gender Equality Results*, (CIDA: Gatineau, Quebec).

UN Development Programme (UNDP), 2006, *Measuring Democratic Governance: A framework for Selecting Pro-poor and Gender Sensitive Indicators*, UNDP.

Bureau for Development Policy, Democratic Governance Group, New York and Oslo.

Canadian International Development Agency (CIDA), 1997, *Guide to Gender-Sensitive Indicators*, (CIDA: Gatineau, Quebec).

ENDNOTES

- ¹ See for example: Germann, W and Edmunds, T., 'Towards Security Sector Reform in Post Cold War Europe: A Framework for Assessment', (DCAF/BICC: Geneva), 2003.
- ² UN-INSTRAW, 'Integrating Gender in Security Sector, Reform Assessments, Monitoring and Evaluation: Summary of a Virtual Discussion', June 04th – 29 Aug. 2000. <http://www.un-instraw.org/en/gps/general/gender-and-security-sector-reform-5.html>
- ³ OECD, *OECD DAC Handbook on Security System Reform - Supporting Security and Justice*, (OECD: Paris), 2007, p.43.
- ⁴ OECD, *OECD DAC Handbook on Security System Reform - Supporting Security and Justice*, (OECD: Paris), 2007; Verstegen, S., van de Goor L. and de Zeeuw, J., 'The Stability Assessment Framework: Designing Integrated Responses for Security Governance and Development', (Clingendael Institute for the Netherlands Ministry of Foreign Affairs: The Hague), 2005.
- ⁵ OECD-DAC Working Party on Aid Evaluation, 'Glossary of Key Terms in Evaluation and Results Based Management' (OECD: Paris), 2002.
- ⁶ UNDP, *Handbook on Monitoring and Evaluation of Results*, Evaluation Office, (UN: New York), 2002. http://stone.undp.org/undpweb/eo/evalnet/docstore3/yellowbook/glossary/glossary_m_o.htm
- ⁷ UNDP, *Measuring Democratic Governance: A Framework for Selecting Pro-poor and Gender Sensitive Indicators*, (Oslo Governance Centre: Oslo), 2006, p.1.
- ⁸ DAC Working Party on Aid and Evaluation, pp.21-22.
- ⁹ UN Economic and Social Council, Report of the Secretary-General, *Coordination of the Policies and Activities of the Specialized Agencies and Other Bodies of the United Nations System: mainstreaming the gender perspective into all policies and programmes in the United Nations system*, 12 June 1997.
- ¹⁰ UN-INSTRAW, 'Gender, Peace and Security Glossary', UN-INSTRAW, n.d.: Santo Domingo), accessed online at <http://www.un-instraw.org/en/index.php?option=content&task=view&id=37&Itemid=76>
- ¹¹ Bhansali, L.L., 'Engendering Justice: a Gender Assessment's Impact on Project Design', World Bank, PremNotes, 'En Breve' July 2005 No.76, p.2.
- ¹² OECD, 'Security System Reform and Governance', *DAC Guidelines and Reference Series*, (OECD: Paris), 2005, p.21.
- ¹³ van Goor, L., Virtual Discussion on 'Gendering SSR Assessments, Monitoring and Evaluations', UN-INSTRAW, DCAF, ODIHR, 4 -29 June 2007.
- ¹⁴ Maley, J., 'Sexual Harassment Rife in Armed Forces', *The Guardian*, 26 May 2006.
- ¹⁵ UN Security Council Report, 'Update Report No. 3, Sexual Exploitation and Abuse by UN Peacekeeping Personnel', 20 Feb. 2006. http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/site/c.gIKWLeMTIsG/b.1429245/k.E83E/update_report_no_3BRsexual_exploitation_and_abuse_by_UN_peacekeeping_personnelBR20_february_2006.htm
- ¹⁶ <http://www.peacewomen.org/un/pkwatch/pkwatch.html>
- ¹⁷ UN Department of Peacekeeping Operations, 'Enhancing the Operational Impact of Peacekeeping Operations: Gender Balance in Military and Police Services Deployed to UN Peacekeeping Missions', Background Paper, (UN DPKO Policy Dialogue: New York), 28-29 March 2006.
- ¹⁸ Guéhenno, J.M., UN USG for Peacekeeping Operations, *Statement to the Security Council Open Debate on the Implementation of Resolution 1325 (2000) on Women, Peace and Security*, (UN Secretariat: New York), 26 Oct. 2006.
- ¹⁹ Woroniuk, B., 'Conflict, Peace-building, Disarmament, Security', Swedish International Development Agency, Dec.1998. Available online: <http://www.sida.se> Cited in Denham, T., 'Police Reform and Gender', *Gender and Security Sector Reform Toolkit*, 2008.
- ²⁰ For instance, the Clingendael publication *Enhancing Democratic Governance of the Security Sector: An Institutional Assessment Framework* includes no substantive reference to women or gender. The word 'gender' is only included twice – in the authors' descriptions, and 'women' is not included at all. Ball,N., Bouta, T. And van der Goor,L., *Enhancing Democratic Governance of the Security Sector: An Institutional Assessment Framework*, Clingendael, 2003.
- ²¹ Anderlini, S.N., 'Mainstreaming Gender in Conflict Analysis: Issues and Recommendations', Social Development Papers, Conflict Prevention and Reconstruction, Paper No. 33, World Bank, 2006, p.2.
- ²² McCartney, C., Fischer, M. and Wils, O., 'Security Sector Reform Potentials and Challenges for Conflict Transformation', *Berghof Handbook-Dialogue Series* (Berghof Research Centre for Constructive Conflict Management: Berlin), 2004, p.48.
- ²³ World Bank Poverty Net, 'Types of Data'. <http://web.worldbank.org/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/TOPICS/EXTPOVERTY/0,,contentMDK:20240661~menuPK:497974~pagePK:148956~piPK:216618~theSitePK:336992,00.html>
- ²⁴ Adapted from OECD-DAC, 2007, pp. 48-49.
- ²⁵ OECD-DAC, 2007. p.42.
- ²⁶ OECD-DAC, 2007, p.43.
- ²⁷ OECD, 2007, p.46.
- ²⁸ Jones, I., Virtual Discussion on 'Gendering SSR Assessments, Monitoring and Evaluations', UN-INSTRAW, DCAF, ODIHR, 4 -29 June 2007.
- ²⁹ World Bank Poverty Net, 'Types of Data', 'Household Survey': <http://web.worldbank.org/WBSITE/EXTERNAL/TOPICS/EXTPOVERTY/0,,contentMDK:20240661~menuPK:497974~pagePK:148956~piPK:216618~theSitePK:336992,00.html>
- ³⁰ World Bank Poverty Net, 'Types of Data'.
- ³¹ "Guidelines for Gender-based Violence – interventions in Humanitarian Settings Focusing on Prevention of and Response to Sexual Violence in Emergencies", The Interagency Standing Committee, Taskforce on Gender in Humanitarian Assistance, 2005, p.25.
- ³² Verstegen, van de Goor and de Zeeuw, p.11.
- ³³ Verstegen, van de Goor and de Zeeuw, p.23.
- ³⁴ Verstegen, van de Goor and de Zeeuw, p.15.
- ³⁵ Jubb, N., Virtual Discussion on 'Gendering SSR Assessments, Monitoring and Evaluations', UN-INSTRAW, DCAF, ODIHR, 4 -29 June 2007.
- ³⁶ Ormert, A., Virtual Discussion on 'Gendering SSR Assessments, Monitoring and Evaluations', UN-INSTRAW, DCAF, ODIHR, 4 -29 June 2007.
- ³⁷ European Council, 'Gender Mainstreaming Conceptual Framework, Methodology and Presentation of Good Practices, Final report of Activities of the Group of Specialists on Mainstreaming (EG-S-MS)', (European Council: Strasbourg), 1998.
- ³⁸ Commonwealth Secretariat, *The Commonwealth Plan of Action on Gender Equality 2005 – 2015*, (Commonwealth Secretariat: London), 2005, pp.10, 25-31. <http://www.thecommonwealth.org/gender>
- ³⁹ Secretariat of the Pacific Community (SPC), 'Revised Pacific Platform for Action on Advancement of Women and Gender Equality, 2005 to 2015: A Regional Charter', (SPC: Noumea), 2005, pp.17-48. <http://www.spc.int/women/ppa.html>
- ⁴⁰ Inter-American Commission of Women, 'Inter-American Program on the Promotion of Women's Human Rights and Gender Equity and Equality CIM/RES. 209/98 and AG/RES. 1625 (XXIX-O/99)', (Inter-American Commission of Women: Washington DC), 1999.
- ⁴¹ Inter-American Commission of Women, 'Plan of Action of the CIM on Women's Participation in Power and Decision-Making Structures. CIM/RES. 189 (XXVIII-O/96)', (Inter-American Commission of Women: Washington DC), 1996.
- ⁴² Inter-American Commission of Women, 'Towards Justice with Gender, SEPIA II-Gender and Justice Meeting, Final Document', (Inter-American Commission of Women: Washington DC), 2002, para. 4.
- ⁴³ Inter-American Commission of Women, 2002, para. 1.

- ⁴⁴ 'The Egyptian Ombudsman Office for Gender Equality: Helping Women Obtain Fair Treatment', (Women Living under Muslim Laws, n.d.), accessed online at <http://www.wluml.org/english/news/egypt-ncw.pdf>
- ⁴⁵ Jeremy, G., 'Evaluation for Conflict Prevention Pools, Sierra Leone', Evaluation Report EV 647, UK Department for International Development, 2004, p.9.
- ⁴⁶ Ball, N., et al., *Security and Justice Sector Reform Programming in Africa*, Evaluation Working Paper 23 (DFID: London), April 2007. <http://www.oecd.org/dataoecd/42/1/38635081.pdf>
- ⁴⁷ Thompson, p.16.
- ⁴⁸ A good example is given in the UN-INSTRAW and UNDP LAC-SURF manual on how to monitor and evaluate Latin American public security institutions' response to GBV: UN-INSTRAW, Seguridad para Todas: La Violencia Contra las Mujeres y El Sector de Seguridad, INSTRAW, UNDP LAC-SURF.
- ⁴⁹ Ball, N. et al., *Security and Justice Sector Reform Programming in Africa*, Evaluation Working Paper 23, (DFID: London), April 2007. <http://www.oecd.org/dataoecd/42/1/38635081.pdf>
- ⁵⁰ CIDA, *Guide for the Development of Results-based Management and Accountability Frameworks*, 2001. http://www.tbs-sct.gc.ca/eval/pubs/RMAF-CGRR/rmaf_cgr_e.asp
- ⁵¹ This matrix is not exhaustive and serves as a simplified example including single activities which are not necessarily comprehensive.
- ⁵² CIDA, *A Guide on Gender Sensitive Indicators* (Canadian International Development Agency: Quebec), 1997, p.5.
- ⁵³ Jones, I., Virtual Discussion on 'Gendering SSR Assessments, Monitoring and Evaluations', UN-INSTRAW, DCAF, ODIHR, 4 - 29 June 2007.
- ⁵⁴ Jubb, N., Virtual Discussion on 'Gendering SSR Assessments, Monitoring and Evaluations', UN-INSTRAW, DCAF, ODIHR, 4 - 29 June 2007.
- ⁵⁵ Hunt, J. and Rubin, D., Virtual Discussion on 'Gendering SSR Assessments, Monitoring and Evaluations', UN-INSTRAW, DCAF, ODIHR, 4 - 29 June 2007.
- ⁵⁶ Hunt, J., Virtual Discussion on 'Gendering SSR Assessments, Monitoring and Evaluations', UN-INSTRAW, DCAF, ODIHR, 4 - 29 June 2007.
- ⁵⁷ Wycoff and Oettmeier 1994 cited in West, R., 'Democratic Oversight of Police Forces', Rule of Law Series Paper, Mechanisms for Accountability and Community Policing, (National Democratic Institute for International Affairs: Washington DC), 2005, pp.39-40.
- ⁵⁸ <http://www.interaction.org/caw/services.html#Audit>
- ⁵⁹ Moser, C., 'An Introduction to Gender Audit Methodology: Its Design and Implementation in DFID Malawi', (Overseas Development Institute: London), 2005.
- ⁶⁰ Scutt, J.A., Virtual Discussion on 'Gendering SSR Assessments, Monitoring and Evaluations', UN-INSTRAW, DCAF, ODIHR, 4 - 29 June 2007.
- ⁶¹ National Center for Women and Policing, 'Recruiting and Retaining Women, A Self Assessment Guide for Law Enforcement', A Division of the Feminist Majority Foundation.
- ⁶² Valasek, K., 'Gender and Democratic Security Governance', *Public Oversight of the Security Sector: A Handbook for CSOs on Democratic Security Governance*, Eds. Caparini, Cole and Kinzelbach. (Renesans: Bratislava), forthcoming July 2008.
- ⁶³ Mogeni, J. and Schroeder, E., Virtual Discussion on 'Gendering SSR Assessments, Monitoring and Evaluations', UN-INSTRAW, DCAF, ODIHR, 4 - 29 June 2007.
- ⁶⁴ 'Gender Audit Report', International Labour Organisation, 2002. <http://www.ilo.org/public/english/bureau/gender/newsite2002/about/audit.htm>
- ⁶⁵ CIDA, *Guide to Gender-Sensitive Indicators*, (Canadian International Development Agency: Quebec), 1997, p.9.
- ⁶⁶ Jones, I., Virtual Discussion on 'Gendering SSR Assessments, Monitoring and Evaluations', UN-INSTRAW, DCAF, ODIHR, 4 - 29 June 2007.
- ⁶⁷ Rubin, D. and Missokia, E., 'Gender Audit for USAID/Tanzania', (US Agency for International Development: Washington DC), 2006), p.5.
- ⁶⁸ Datan, M. and Woroniuk, B., 'Department for Disarmament Affairs Gender Mainstreaming Action Plan', UN Department of Disarmament Affairs, April 2003. <http://disarmament.un.org/gender/gmap.pdf>
- ⁶⁹ Hunt, J., Virtual Discussion on 'Gendering SSR Assessments, Monitoring and Evaluations', UN-INSTRAW, DCAF, ODIHR, 4 - 29 June 2007.
- ⁷⁰ Northern Ireland Police Board, 'The Gender Action Plan- Dismantling Barriers to reflect the community we serve- The Recruitment, Retention and Progression of Female Officers and Staff'. <http://www.psnl.police.uk/report-recommendations-15-10-04.pdf>
- ⁷¹ Valasek, Kristin with Nelson, K., 'Securing Equality, Engendering Peace: A Guide to Policy and Planning on Women, Peace and Security (UNSCR 1325)', UN-INSTRAW, 2006.
- ⁷² UN Economic and Social Council, Agreed Conclusions on Gender Mainstreaming (UN ECOSOC: Geneva), 1997.
- ⁷³ UNDP, *Independent analytical study, Gender Mainstreaming into Policy of Ministries: the Kyrgyz Experience (The Example of the Ministry of Labor and Social Protection of the Kyrgyz Republic)*, UNDP, Bishek, 2004.
- ⁷⁴ Dahrendorf, N., 'Sexual Exploitation and Abuse: Lessons Learned Study, Addressing Sexual Exploitation and Abuse in MONUC', UN DKPO Best Practice Unit, March 2006.
- ⁷⁵ UNESCO, *UNESCO's Gender Mainstreaming Implementation Framework (GMIF) for 2002-2007*, 2003. <http://unesdoc.unesco.org/images/0013/001318/131854e.pdf>
- ⁷⁶ Leadbetter, H., *Gender Budgeting*, Department for International Development. <http://www.dfid.gov.uk/aboutdfid/organisation/pfma/pfma-gender-budget.pdf>
- ⁷⁷ Budlender, D., UNIFEM. <http://www.gender-budgets.org/> 2006
- ⁷⁸ Commonwealth Finance Ministers Meeting, Georgetown, Guyana, 15-17 Oct. 2007, Provisional Agenda Item 7 FMM(07)17, 'Gender Responsive Budgets In The Commonwealth Progress Report: 2005-2007', Paper by Social Transformation Programme Division (STPD), p.13.

